




BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday 10 June 2021, in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex.


Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Cohen (Chair), Edmunds, McKillop, Myers and Steptoe (Vice Chair)

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe, District Councillors Gooding, McPherson and Myers, and M Power (Parish Clerk)

MINUTES

21.102 The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7.05 pm. 

21.103 To receive apologies for absence.
Apologies were received from Cllrs Bright and Glover and District Cllrs McPherson and Williams.

21.104 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
Cllr Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Councils. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the matter was considered by the County and District Councils.

21.105 To approve the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 4 May 2021
It was proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Edmunds, and agreed unanimously that the minutes of the meeting held on 4 May 2021 be approved.

21.106 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
No parishioners attended the meeting on this occasion.

21.107 Parish Hall matters

· The Hall Manager advised that she generally attended meetings of Full Council in June and December each year. 
· During discussion, the Hall Manager advised that the current hall bookings process was both time consuming and occasionally involved cash transactions. It was suggested that a more modern electronic booking process be introduced which would include online/email correspondence, forms and terms and conditions and the facility for payment by bank transfers. It was agreed that a deposit would not be taken for one-off bookings, such as children’s parties, as is the case for block bookings. It was resolved that this new process would be trialled for six months and reviewed by the full council in December. It was agreed that the terms and conditions would also be put on the Council’s website. 
· Cllrs agreed that they would provide cover when the Hall Manager was on leave in respect of opening/closing the hall for bookings. 
· The hall manager reported that there were currently 3 regular block bookings; a number of enquiries for parties were coming forward; however, any bookings would be subject to Government guidelines relating to Covid 19 restrictions.
· Hiring out of the Council’s tables and chairs would be considered on a case-by-case basis.
· Hall charges would be reviewed at the meeting of Council on 8 July 2021. 
· During discussion, it was suggested that the small conifers in the planted boat at the front of the hall be moved into barrels. This would be considered at the July meeting of Full Council.

21.108 Financial matters
a. The bank reconciliations to 30 April and 31 May 2021 were noted. 
b. The following table of payments had been circulated to members. It was noted that the payment of £292.68 to Solopress would be deferred to the July meeting of Council.

	 
	Payee
	Description
	£

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Street lighting power
	               320.41 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall electricity
	7.23 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall gas
	34.32 

	Direct Debit
	British Telecom
	Combined broadband and mobile
	                 89.10 

	BACS
	G Gates
	Salary
	               426.42 

	BACS
	M Power
	Salary
	           1,017.43 

	BACS
	Essex Pensions
	Clerk's ECC pension
	               329.04 

	BACS
	M Power
	Expenses 5.5.21 to 10.6.21
	                 33.20 

	BACS
	EALC
	CiLCA workshop
	                 30.00 

	BACS
	D W Windsor
	LED light for Carpenters Close
	               357.58 

	Direct Debit
	UK Debt Mgmt Office
	PWLB loan repayment
	           2,463.53 

	BACS
	Came & Co
	Council Annual Insurance
	           2,331.91 

	Debit card
	GYMAX LIMITED
	Baby changing unit
	                 61.95 

	BACS
	GWCA
	Community newsletter
	                 38.00 

	BACS
	P Shaw
	petrol/maintenance of WLR
	                 44.28 

	BACS
	S Pavelin
	Grounds maintenance Mar/Apr/May
	               912.78 

	Debit card
	Solopress
	Barling Calendar - printed proof
	                 35.00 

	BACS
	Solopress
	Barling Calendar - 150 copies
	               292.68 

	BACS
	HMRC
	Quarterly payment of salary deductions
	               226.01 

	BACS
	MPE Alarms & Security
	Replacement lithium batteries for alarm
	                 18.00 

	BACS
	Auditing Solutions Ltd
	Internal audit
	               534.00 

	Debit card
	The Stationery Office Ltd
	HSE A3 poster for Wildlife Reserve
	                 10.20 

	Debit card
	Zoom
	1 month subscription due 2.6.21
	                 14.39 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	Total payments 
	£9,627.46



c. The clerk provided an update on the Council’s loan application to the Public Works Loan Board. 

21.109 Governance matters

a. Noting the four recommendations from the internal auditor’s report, which would be actioned by the Clerk, it was proposed by Councillor Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Edmunds, that the Council receive the internal auditor’s report for 2020-21. For 6, against 0, abstained 0; carried. The auditor’s comment relating to possible repayment of the local restrictions grants from Rochford District Council would be looked into.
b. Annual Governance and Accountability Return for 2020-21:
(i) Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that the Annual Governance Statement for 2020-21 be approved. For 6, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 
(ii) Proposed by Councillor Cohen, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that the Annual Accounting Statement for 2020-21 be approved. For 6, against 0, abstained 0; carried.  
(iii) The dates for the exercise of public rights consultation period on the draft AGAR and vouchers would be 1 July – 20 August 2021.

21.110 Events and Projects
a. The Clerk had requested quotes for the replacement of the fencing at the rear of the Parish Hall and had received three responses to date. A report would be prepared for the Council meeting on 8 July.
(Cllr Edmunds declared a non-pecuniary interest in this item by virtue of a family member’s property adjoining the parish hall grounds)
b. Councillors discussed whether the Playspace should be designated a “dog free” area; overall, it was felt that dogs should not be permitted in the playspace. It was proposed by Cllr Edmunds, seconded by Cllr Myers, that the playspace be designated a dog free area and signposted accordingly. 
c. Installation of a dog waste bin at the playspace. Due to the decision in b. above to prohibit dogs from the playspace, it was considered more appropriate to install a general waste bin in the approach to the playspace. It was proposed by Cllr McKillop, seconded by Cllr Myers, that one of the spare litter bins at the Wildlife Reserve be installed in this location and that the grounds maintenance contractor be asked to undertake the installation work at a cost of £81.50. (The grounds maintenance contractor had offered to empty this bin free of charge on an ongoing basis, as part of the existing contract at the playspace.) There was discussion on the possibility of installing additional dog waste bins (one in the Stonebridge area of the parish and one near the parish hall). The grounds maintenance contractor would be asked to provide a quote for the cost of emptying these additional bins, prior to a decision being made. The clerk would liaise with the Chair in respect of the permissions needed to site additional bins.
The Council had received an offer of some good condition, used play equipment; Cllr McKillop offered to look into this.
d. Councillors considered the proof of the 2022 Beautiful Barling Calendar; minor changes were agreed and would be communicated to the designer and a print order submitted. 
e. A Parish flower growing competition for children would be considered for 2022. A suggestion that the Council launch a scarecrow competition this summer would be considered at the July meeting of Full Council.
f. Parish Hall. It was proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Edmunds, that new locks be purchased and fitted to the Committee Room. Cllr Cohen would research alternatives and prices for a new wooden canopy at the hall.
 
21.111 Emergency Plan Working Group 
The Rochford District Council Emergency Planning officer would be contacted for advice on how best to proceed with the arrangements for a public meeting and the formation of an emergency plan. An update would be provided at the next meeting of Full Council. 

21.112 St Mary’s Church
It was suggested that a public meeting be held in the hall on the evening of Thursday 29 July; however, this would be subject to the availability of the Head of Service Delivery at the Diocese of Chelmsford, who had on-going involvement with the Council on this matter.

21.113 Planning matters
Planning Application No: 21/00584/FUL – 184 Little Wakering Road, Little Wakering – proposed single storey side extension and proposed first floor rear extension.
Planning Application No: 21/00600/FUL: 47 Church Road, Barling Magna – construction of enclosed porch and boundary fence/wall with new crossover.
The Parish Council had no comments to make on either application. 

21.114 Survey of ‘habitat and protected species’ at the wildlife reserve 
Proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Cohen and agreed unanimously that a budget of £450 be allocated for undertaking the survey. The Clerk would seek options and costings for the next meeting of Council.

21.115 Annual Essex County Council winter salt bag allocation 
Council requested that the clerk apply for the Essex Highways salt bag allocation for 2021/22. It was requested that a further salt bin be considered for the corner of Barrow Hall Road – the property owner would be consulted about where best it should be sited.

21.116 Clerk’s report
· The Clerk had attended an initial CiLCA workshop, prior to the commencement of the course later in the month. She had also attended mandatory courses in planning, code of conduct, legal matters and standing orders.
· The annual inspection of the play area by RoSPA had been booked to take place in the next few weeks.

21.117 Street Lighting
a. There were no reports from Councillors of faulty streetlights.
b. The specification for the replacement light in Carpenters Close had been agreed (the light currently at this location would replace the faulty light in the footpath off Kimberley Road). Sanctuary Housing would be contacted in respect of their plans for increasing the number of streetlights in the Parish.
c. EALC Legal Department could be contacted for advice regarding the streetlight, which is located near the entrance to Abbots Hall Farm, and which is becoming obscured by trees/hedging. 

21.118 To receive a report from County and District Councillors for the area on any matter of interest
a. Cllrs Gooding and Myers, who had been elected as District Councillors in May, attended the meeting, and were keen to be involved in the work of the parish. They had been attending a programme of training sessions for new Councillors with the District Council.
b. Cllr Steptoe raised the matter of the forthcoming Southend Borough Council planning application in respect of Fossets Farm football stadium and the effect the proposed development would have on the Rochford District road network. Cllr Steptoe advised that, again this year, a Locality Fund of £10,000 had been given to each County Councillor to be used in their Division, by February 2022. This year any projects put forward would be assessed to ensure they fitted in with the green policies of the County Council.

21.119 At the Chair’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
· It was agreed that the meeting of Full Council would be held on Thursday 8 July.
· The offer to produce an illustrated map of the Wildlife reserve free of charge to be considered.
· Cllr Cohen had attended a meeting of the Essex Association of Local Councils. She reported that the Rochford Hundred Association of Local Councils is appointing a new secretary, following which it was anticipated meetings would resumed. 
(Pursuant to the powers granted under 3(x) of the Standing Orders the Chair extended the time for the duration of the meeting to allow for an additional 15 minutes.)

21.120 Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded, and they were instructed to withdraw. 

21.121 Update on progress of private and confidential matters
Councillors were reminded that in their official capacity as Councillors, and in accordance with Council policy, they are advised not to respond to comments made on Facebook/media.

21.122 Consideration of the management of an additional recreation area within the parish 
The Clerk would liaise with Rochford District Council in respect of the detail of the management of the area.

21.123 Parish Hall Manager annual appraisal 
It was noted that the Hall Manager’s annual appraisal by the Clerk had been undertaken and it had been agreed that she had made good progress and the hall was being managed efficiently.

21.124 Rochford District Community Champions Awards 
The Council offered its congratulations to Peter Shaw, who had been awarded the Rochford District Council Charitable Support of the Year for his work and dedication to the Barling Wildlife Nature Reserve. The award stated that Peter had been instrumental in resurrecting, maintaining and conserving this brilliant facility for future generations. The Council also congratulated John Whatley, who had been nominated for the RDC Community Spirit Award for his work with ‘Friends of Wakering Common’.
21.125 To declare the meeting closed
Councillor Cohen declared the meeting closed at 10.15 pm, thanking Members for their attendance.


*  *  *  *  *  * 
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